B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

7 September 2011
Present: 
Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC) (Chair)

Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC) (Deputy Chair)


Councillor Reg Barby (BSPC)

Councillor Mark Dearing (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Ruth Groome (KBC/BLTC)



Councillor Ian Jelley (KBC/RTC)


Councillor David Jones (RTC)


Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/BSPC)



Councillor Neil Matthew (RTC)


Councillor Alan Mills (KBC/RTC)


Councillor Alan Pote (NCC/RTC)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC/DTC)
Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Sgt Wayne Preece (Northants Police)  


Shirley Plenderleith (KBC- for Agenda Item 8)

Simon Richardson (KBC – for Agenda Item  7)

Janice Maxey (Committee Administrator - KBC)

11.A6TF.20
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from:-


Councillor Scott Edwards (NCC)


Councillor Christopher Groome (NCC/BLTC)

Councillor Sally Hodston (RTC)


Councillor Maureen Jerram (BLTC)


Councillor Russell Roberts (KBC/BSPC)


Councillor David Soans (KBC)


Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)

11.A6TF.21
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 22nd June 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
11.A6TF.22
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

None
11.A6TF.23
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None
11.A6TF.24
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
11.A6TF.25
POLICE STATISTICS & COMMUNITY SAFETY

Sgt Wayne Preece was welcomed to the meeting.  He outlined the statistics and drew particular attention to the following:
 Desborough, compared with the previous year:-

· Crime was down by 20%.
· There were 332 incidents of crime in total, a reduction of 82.
· Deception or fraud cases were down by 70% with just 3 incidents reported.
· Number of thefts fell with 49 fewer incidents.
· The number of robberies, burglaries and ‘other’ offences increased.


Rothwell, compared with the previous year:-

· Crime had increased by 1% with four reported incidents.
· Burglaries had more than doubled with an increase of 28 incidents.
· Cases of deception or fraud increased by 80%.
· Drug offences fell from seven to one, a reduction of 85%.
· No ‘other’ offences reported.

Sgt Preece explained that recent increased police activity in Desborough and Rothwell had had more impact in Desborough than Rothwell.  Many of the burglaries in   Rothwell had been on the fringe of the town where there had not been many witnesses.
Members asked if there had been any progress in catching the people involved in the recent raid of the Nationwide Building Society in Rothwell and Sgt Preece reported that the incident was now subject to the CID investigation and there was no news that he was able to share with the forum at this stage.  He reported that in addition to the damage to the cash point machine, a nearby trailer had also been stolen which had resulted in damage to machinery.  CCTV images were also being analysed.

Members also asked as to how many of the 80 reported cases of violence related to domestic violence offences.  Sgt Preece did not have specific figures available as each town had different figures for domestic violence but confirmed that the target was for a 10% reduction by officers being pro-active and attempting to prevent any incidents occurring from those offenders known to them.
Barton Seagrave, compared with the previous year:-

· Biggest fall in crime, with number of recorded incidents down by 22% with 24 recorded incidents, 35 fewer than previous year.

· Deception or fraud, down 71%, burglary, down 65% and theft of motor vehicles, down 60%.

· Increase in burglary from houses, one more drug offence and two more robberies.

In response to concern expressed over the robberies figure, Sgt Preece assured Councillors that there was no major robbery problem in Barton Seagrave but due to the descriptions used in the statistics, ‘robberies’ could cover school children stealing from each other on the school bus.

                      Burton Latimer, compared with previous year:-
· Crime increased by 17% with 286 incidents in total, 41 increase.

· Deception or fraud, doubled to 8 incidents and drug offences from 6 to 13.

· ‘Other’ offences down 80%.

· Robbery down 67%.

· Slight increase towards weekends in domestic/non-domestic violence.

Councillors asked why crime detection rates were not as good compared to those in Kettering.  Sgt Preece responded that some wards in Kettering were actually worse than the A6 towns.  However, as the majority of police officers were based in the town, they were nearer to the crime than outlying areas which resulted in quicker response times and higher detection rates. 
The Forum was informed that as there had been a 10% increase in violence offences in the past 12 months, a study had been commissioned by the Chief Inspector, Max Williams, to cover certain wards in Corby and Kettering in an attempt to reduce this rate to 5%.  It was noted that n respect of Kettering, the three most prevalent wards were All Saints, Avondale Grange and Rothwell. 

The study had recommended the following actions:-  
· Additional patrols to and from schools to discourage fights.

· Licensed premises to be targeted in respect of under age drinking as most violent offences were drink related.
· To increase evening patrols in identified areas.
· Night safe to be introduced (increasing the number of officers patrolling known routes home from the Town Centre. 

· Continued use of and working with Street Pastors.
· Reinforcing already effective partnership working with taxi firms, door staff of clubs etc.
· Domestic violence to be targeted and officers to go into known situations.  This would link into work being undertaken by the Domestic Violence Team.
· Checking of pleasure parks etc. due to the increase in dog attacks. 
· Working closely with schools and officers to give talks on the effects of alcohol.
· A 48 hour ban from the town centre to be placed on offenders identified from the Night Safe patrols.

· Police to be more prepared for big events and concerts


The iQuanta and crime analysis figures were noted. 

 Sgt Preece added that Kettering was doing reasonably well compared to similar sized towns/areas in the country.  Members of the forum were invited to email Sgt Preece with any further queries they had on the crime analysis figures or any other police matters.
11.A6TF.26
DRAFT NATIONAL PLANNING POLICY FRAMEWORK

Simon Richardson, Development Manager, KBC, was in attendance for this item.  

Members received a presentation in respect of the Draft National Planning Policy Framework which had recently been published by the Government.  Members noted that the Government’s plan was to reduce the existing guidance from around 1000 pages to a 50 page document, with a strong pro-development message and a presumption in favour of sustainable development.  It was noted that the closing date for the consultation was 17th October 2011.  


In their consideration of this matter, members raised the following points:-

· The ability to manage the land supply would be difficult as how could the Council make builders build the houses required?  What could Members do as local councillors and as an authority to get that message across?  
· New house building targets would only be clear once the Regional Strategy had been revoked and progress made with the review of the Joint Core Strategy.
· Would the new neighbourhood plans be able to detail where the development should be?  
· It would be of concern if other councils met their ‘unmet requirements’ by developing into neighbouring Councils’ areas.
· The quality of development should not reduce as a consequence of the plan and that new development should continue to be sympathetic to their surroundings and creative in terms of carbon reducing etc. The guidance needed to be much clearer in protecting the quality of development proposals. 
· The ability of communities to extract value from development through Section 106 agreements or CIL should be strongly upheld and not watered down because of current economic conditions. 
· There was a need to ensure that ‘land banking’ would be discouraged under the new arrangements.

· Parish Councils should also be given the opportunity to comment on the consultation.
· The definition of a ‘sustainable development’ needed to be clearly defined as this was not currently described in the policy. 
· The NPPF should be explicit in requiring affordable housing targets.

· There was a need to ensure adequate infrastructure supported/accompanied any development.

Officers made the following comments in response:-

· Kettering Borough had achieved strong levels of growth and continued to work towards a 5 year supply of deliverable housing sites.  However, the Council found itself in a difficult position where consent had been granted on a number of sites, influenced by a shortfall in the five-year housing land supply.  Due to the economic down-turn, developers were not delivering the housing numbers, resulting in maintaining a 5 year supply of available land even more challenging.
· It was unclear as to when regional strategies would be revoked.  Joint working with the North Northamptonshire authorities through its Joint Planning Unit would support a continuation of the approach in previous years, this is positive given the progress made in developing strategy and delivery. 
· Under the plan, if a neighbouring authority was to build within Kettering Borough then that would count towards the neighbouring authority’s housing figures.  However the purpose of the plan was to empower local communities.
· Regarding the open countryside, it would be stressed in the response that although not nationally designated, it made a positive contribution to the character of the area and was of huge value to existing and new residents and should be protected.  The Council would suggest that it should be allowed the opportunity to ensure that any development that came forward would complement the surrounding countryside. 

· The response would state the need to set affordable housing targets, thresholds and tenures which would be required in order to help promote the delivery of affordable housing throughout the Borough.
· Regarding Section 106 Agreements, there would be a need to provide evidence that the obligation was reasonable and appropriate.  In doing so, an assessment would be made as to the infrastructure that was required and a cost per dwelling figure provided.  Developers would request what the infrastructure costs would be and then negotiate on contributions.  It was considered that eventually Section 106 would disappear with the introduction of a CIL approach, and the critical question would be how much could be achieved through CIL as opposed to Section 106 monies.  The aim would be to ensure that the CIL level is appropriate to respond to infrastructure demands but not too high to challenge viability.

· All Parish Councils would be sent the consultation document by email.

· A response to the consultation would be co-ordinated following the meetings of all of the Council’s geographic forums and a report submitted to Planning Policy Committee on 4 October 2011. The presentation would be made available for all members. 
11.A6TF.27
ENVIRONMENTAL WARDENS SERVICES
Shirley Plenderleith, Head of Environmental Health, was in attendance for this item and outlined the report, the purpose of which was to update members on the activities of the environmental wardens.
The Forum noted that from October 2010, the working pattern of the Environmental Wardens had changed to ensure the service operated between 8am to 8pm six days a week and in April 2011 this cover had been extended to seven days a week.  This was in addition to the out of hours services operated for stray dog control.  The seven day working pattern had proved to be successful but would be reviewed later in September as it may be more effective to operate a different work pattern over the winter months.

It was reported that following consultation with Town and Parish Councils, the council had launched its updated dog control orders in June 2011 and new signage had been installed round the whole of Kettering Borough Council area. These orders improved on the previous system of designated spaces under the Dogs (Fouling of Land) Act 1994, ensuring that all land that was open to the air and to which the public are entitled or permitted to have access was covered.  (Previously new housing developments fell outside of the Council’s dog fouling control)
Members of the forum were asked to let Shirley Plenderleith know if any increased signage was necessary in their areas.

Members sought clarification as to the Council’s responsibility to dog fouling in the following circumstances:-

· Private land open to the public;
· Grass verges maintained by the Borough;
· Private land where the public did not have access; and
· Pocket parks run by the Community.

In response, it was confirmed that Wardens should be notified of any instances that occurred on Council/public land.  On private land, with no public right of ways, this was not the Council’s responsibility and dog owners were trespassing.

It was explained that the visibility of wardens meant that potential offenders adjusted their behaviour to avoid detection and that was the reason the detection rate was quite low.  The best way to prevent any offences was to have wardens present and for dog owners to be educated about the impact of dog fouling and its link to serious illness in the first place.     In this respect, officers were doing a lot of work with parents and schools to educate people about this.  
Offenders would be prosecuted but this entailed a witness having to testify in court, if proceedings reached that stage and the Council would not encourage members of to public to challenge people directly.  Any regular fouling areas should be reported to the Council so that wardens could make extra patrols.
Members noted the report and asked that the Council consider how volunteers might supplement the service provided by the warden service, especially in relation to dog fouling. 
11.A6TF.28
PUBLIC TOILETS

Martin Hammond, Deputy Chief Executive, introduced the report, the purpose of which was to provide the Forum with an update on the public toilet provision in the A6 Towns.

The report was discussed and the following actions identified:-

· Burton Latimer:  Consideration to be given to ensuring that alternative arrangements were firmly in place before the closure of existing facility.
· Rothwell: Rothwell Town Council stressed that it was very keen to keep the toilets open in Rothwell.  It was agreed that discussions should take place between Brendan Coleman, Head of Environmental Care Services, Carolyn Mackay, Clerk to RTC and Cllr Ian Jelley to talk through the options.
· Desborough: Brendan Coleman to discuss options further with Leigh Parkin, Clerk to Desborough Town Council.
11.A6TF.29
EAST KETTERING LILAISON FORUM - UPDATE

The Forum noted that the East Kettering Liaison Forum had not met since the last meeting of the A6 Towns Forum.

The next meeting which had been scheduled for the 20th September had also been cancelled.  The Forum had been due to discuss access issues, in particular J10/10A of the A14 and the Weekley Warkton Avenue.  However, whilst work was proceeding on those issues, the developer had been unable to submit specific schemes regarding either the J10/10A of the 14 or the Weekley Warkton Avenue and in view of this, the Chair of the Forum and Head of Development Services had considered it better to postpone the meeting until such time as plans had been put forward which would allow a more meaningful discussion to take place.


The next scheduled meeting of the EKLF was 17 January 2012 but if it was possible, another meeting would be scheduled before then if the information required became available.

11.A6TF.30
NEWSROUND


Desborough

The launch of the Desborough Town Council website would take place on 22nd September at 6.30 AT Desborough Library.

Rothwell

Rothwell Town Council had received a presentation on how to compile a Neighbourhood Plan.

Martin Hammond commented that Neighbourhood plans were an important part of setting the vision for each locality. However it was not a cheap option to produce a neighbourhood plan and to help navigate around its complex rules.  He suggested that a parish plan might be cheaper and he advised the RTC to speak to Simon Richardson about the merits and practicalities of each.


Burton Latimer


There was now a successful youth group being held in the Civic Centre.
11.A6TF.31
TOWN/RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

None.
11.A6TF.32
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· Healthcare provision – Primary Care Services (presentation). Martin Hammond to make approach to determine the most appropriate time for them to attend a meeting.
· Presentation by the Local Fire Task Force to provide update on the work of the Arsons Task Force (maybe to other forums as well)
· Youth Service including ‘Young fire fighters’, perhaps to tie in with above presentation by the Fire Service.
· Update on ‘Street Pastors’. 
· Update on Public Toilets (Martin Hammond)
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.15 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

Jcm
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(7.9.11)

